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CALL TO ORDER
Vice-Chairman, Fred Matusky, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:30 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the board reviewed the minutes of the June 11, 2014, Board meeting and a correction to add Clifton Savoy, newest board member, as present MOTION I by Mr. Warren, seconded by Mr. Smallwood,  and unanimously carried to approve the business minutes without corrections.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Counsel for the Board, presented an oral report.  Applications received for review is 19, apprentice original eight (8), original journey referred for exam approved (1), three original apprentice (3), six (6) original journeyman applications held for additional information from applicant; and one original master application denied examination, but approved for journey examination.  

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee submitted the following report covering July 11 through September 10, 2014:  new complaints received sixteen (16), eight (8) were closed, criminal one (1), one regulatory charges and two (2) pending investigation. Total complaints open: 65.
OLD BUSINESS
Stationary Engineers

Continued discussion from the May 14, 2014 business meeting concerning Stationary Engineers
providing installation of HVACR equipment without proper license.  The scope of the engineer’s type license is to oversee plant machinery and does not include providing HVACR services.
This topic is deferred until next meeting after discussing scope of licensing with the Stationary Engineer Board.

CORRESPONDENCE
Regulation of Compressed Air Systems
An email was received by Plumbing Board staff from a Florida Licensing Continuing Education Provider, making inquiry as to which board would provide the regulating of compressed air systems.  This information has been presented to the Mechanical Board for review to determine the job scope of both boards (Mechanical and Plumbers).  Robin Bailey, Executive Director, responded via email submitting that the Plumbing Board would not regulate compressed air systems, and that the Mechanical Board would review the matter.

Charles Smith, board member, addressing this inquiry, explained to board members present that this issue was originally provide by the Home Improvement Commission’s licensed contractors

because of the handling of the large amount of ammonia.  Counsel for the board, Ms. Kinstler, advised that the board would be required to clarify this type of equipment by promulgating a regulation.   Mr. Matusky, Vice Chair, asked if one of the industry members is familiar with this type of system would agree to draft the language that would be used in this regulation.  Mr. Matusky accepted Counsel’s offer to email him the law so that he could make the necessary draft adding to the existing regulation (Business Regulation Code Annotated §9A-101 (r)) “Providing heat, ventilation, air conditioning, or refrigeration services...,” this would require adding this type system separately (definition of compressed air systems, providing devices, etc.).

Scope of Apprentice License

Board staff received an email inquiry about what services can be performed by an individual holding an apprentice license.   Business Regulation Code Annotated §9A-101 (m)(2) provides the scope of the licensed apprentice as being in training to become a journeyman. 

Mr. Crist, Board Member, stated that this is an ongoing problem that has been addressed recently.  Direct supervision, is a topic that will require further clarification as it relates to “direct supervision.”  Mr. Smallwood, Board member, asked what exactly is the definition of direct supervision?  In his line of business, a police sergeant, an apprentice would require the supervisor to be onsite at all times.

Counselor Kinstler stated that historically the board has viewed the apprentice to be in close proximity of the journeyman or master licensee.  As long as there is telephone contact leaving the apprentice alone is permissible.  The board can amend the policy if the interpretation of the law has changed.  If the full board is in agreement in changing the definition of what the apprentice is allowed to do would require legislation to make the change it would bring.
Under §9A-101(m)(1)(2) provides that a licensed apprentice means an individual who is licensed by the Board to assist in providing, heating, ventilation, air conditioning, or refrigeration services while: (1) under the direction and control of a licensed contractor; and (2) in training to become a journeyman.  Counsel concluded that the law should not be changed, but the determination left up to the Complaint Committee to bring charges for those who are working outside the scope of the apprentice license.

Board Member, Mr. Savoy, wanted to know if that is just what was recorded in the May 14, 2014 Board minutes; and if so then the answer provided in the response to the email inquiry regarding apprentice level license scope should reflect the minutes.
Introduction of New Executive Director
Newly appointed Executive Director for the Mechanical Boards, Robin Bailey, comes to the department with experience as a Maryland Home Improvement Contractor, fourteen years as a legislative aide, chief of policy with the Health Occupational Board.   Director Bailey stated that she much enjoys very much working in this particular area, feels like she has come full circle in her career.   Ms. Bailey asked each member to introduce themselves and provide the area of the state that they are representing.
Industry Member, Clifton Savoy, Business Agent for Local 100, representing Prince Georges County;
Consumer Member, Fontaine Smallwood, Baltimore City Police Sergeant, representing Baltimore City;
Industry Member, James Crist, Master HVACR Contractor, representing Dorchester County
Industry Member, Allen Clinedinst, Training Director Local 486, representing Carroll County;
Industry Member, Fred Matusky, Retired, Licensed Plumber, representing Baltimore County;
Consumer Member, Albert Holley, Annapolis High School Teacher, representing Anne Arundel County;
Industry Member, Charles Smith, HVACR Contractor, Frederick County; and 
Industry Member, George Warren, Local 602 Instructor, Anne Arundel County.
Vice Chair, Mr. Matusky, recognized Ed Poarch, from Labor and Industry’s Training and Apprenticeship Program, where he is the director of training.  Mr. Poarch explained that the approved apprenticeship council has authority to remove contractors from status that have been found in violation of their requirements.  The council meets bi-weekly and is completely electronic providing a printout of records of those individuals who are registered apprentice, but the agency does not have access to licensing inquiry.  Maryland Apprenticeship and Training
Council (MATC) has all information of those who are registered as an apprentice through their agency; however, there is no way of knowing what standard those individuals who are not registered with MATC are held to.  The in-house program that MATC has provides prevailing wage information insuring that contractors are paid the appropriate wage.

Susan Cherry, Chief Litigator, interjected that the board and prevailing wage are to work together to have an exchange of information.
Mr. Troll wants to see cross checking done on both websites that would provide licensing information on the individual’s current license.

Mr. Clinedinst, asked if an individual had to hold a license to work on a prevailing wage work site.

Mr. Poarxh answered “no”; however, you must hold all appropriate license to do business in Maryland.  Personnel at Labor and Industry do not know what an official license would look like.

Counsel Kinstler added that when HB1445 was originally brought to the sponsor of the bill it had a different language that gave Labor and Industry on prevailing wage jobs to ask for classification of licensure.  Until that language can be put in the law, the only thing that Labor and Industry regulates is that the individual is receiving appropriate wage.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

None.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Ms. Bailey reported the following examination statistics report for the past three months at 51% passing rate.
EXAM REPORT
The examination report for the month of June 2014 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	44
	24
	20
	55%


The examination report for the month of July 2014 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	46
	26
	20
	57%


The examination report for the month of August 2014 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	51
	22
	28
	43%


Mr. Smith informed the board that in order for him to thoroughly review the examination challenges forwarded to the board he would need to have the reference materials that provide the correct answers.  However, the answers from the challenges he has reviewed so far do not show that the exam candidate’s answer qualifies as correct.

Ms. Bailey, Executive Director, will make the necessary inquiry as to if there is funding available to purchase the material requested.

An impassioned plea from staff regarding board member attendance.  Staff depends on members’ expertise and knowledge in order to process application and complaints, therefore, it is essential that all members are present at each scheduled meeting unless an emergency prevents them to attend.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.
Adjournment

With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Clinedinst that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Smallwood, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:30 p.m.
         √      
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